MINUTES OF THE MEN’S ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF NORFOLK BOWLS ASSOCIATION HELD ON SUNDAY 11th DECEMBER 2016 at 9.30am at COUNTY ARTS BOWLS CLUB
PRESENT: Mr Richard Church (President), Mr Colin Brown (Senior Vice President and Chairman), Mr Allan Willer (Junior Vice President) Mr John Ottaway (Hon. Secretary), Mr David Naunton (Assistant Secretary/Match Secretary), Mr Tony Dunton (Hon League Secretary), Mr John George (Hon Competition Secretary), 
Past Presidents and Life Members (other than those above)  10     Club Delegates   56          Others     2
Chairman Colin opened the Meeting and welcomed everyone to the Meeting.

A minute’s silence was observed in memory of those members and friends who had passed away during the year.
	1)
	APOLOGIES: John Annis (Acle B.C.), Richard Banks, Charlie Boon (Norfolk Bowling Club), Peter Cottee (Past President), Trevor Hardingham (Reepham Nomads B.C.)  Ian Parke (Hunstanton B.C.), Ivy Tinker (Swaffham Town B.C.), Derek Talbot, John Walkling (Watton (Loch Neaton) B.C.).  

	2)
	MINUTES of the ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING held on 6th December 2015 had been circulated prior to the Meeting and were Proposed by Gerald Higgs, Seconded by Barry Cocks and approved for signature by the Chairman.

	3)
	MATTERS ARISING:  During the year, a nomination had been received from Ashill B.C. nominating Allan Willer as Junior Vice President.  This was accepted unanimously by the Management Committee.
John Ottaway was appointed Bowls England Delegate unanimously by the Management Committee

Colin Brown was appointed unanimously as Chairman of the Management Committee 

	4)
	HON. MEN’S SECRETARY REPORT: The Hon. Men’s Secretary Report had been circulated prior to the Meeting. 
Hon Secretary John had additional comment as follows:   

I omitted to include the achievement of Freethorpe’s Daniel Seabourne who was a member of the successful England Junior team that lifted the British Isles Junior International championships in thrilling fashion at Elgin BC – well done Daniel.

Also Jack Larter of County Arts & Aaron Johnson took part and were successful in the BE 
Academy Day at Leamington Spa in September and now go forward to the full Academy.  Selection day to be held in 
May 2017 – many congratulations & good luck to both of them.
Affiliations update:-
Clubs Not affiliating – Sheringham Morley, Norfolk County Council, Harleston Rec, Fleggburgh Private & West Lynn.
This year we welcome a new Club    – Gorleston Links have affiliated. Another potential new club in East Norfolk have decided not to affiliate but it’s possible they may in 2018.

The number of Clubs that have affiliated is therefore 56  (last Year = 60 – 5 + 1 = 56)

Excluding Clubs that have not affiliated we have a net gain of 32 members (including Gorleston Links). The lost members from the 5 Clubs not affiliating = 106.
Our affiliated members total 1750


Total for 2016 =

1822

Less non-affiliated Clubs =
-106


Plus new Club =

 +18



Affiliated Clubs change =
 +14




TOTAL


1748




	5)
	HON MEN’S ACTING TREASURER’S REPORT: circulated prior to the Meeting.
David Naunton started by paying a tribute to Stan Allcock for his 18 years of service to the County.  During this time Stan had been influential in guiding our finances through both hard times and good and has left us in the very healthy financial position we are in today, with cash reserves and assets of some £40,00.  He has seen many changes during his term of office including the major financial changes that came about when we merged with the Ladies under the Bowls England Banner.  Apart from this, Stan was a much respected member of the Management Committee and his contributions to our Meetings were always valued and respected.  He will be a very hard act to follow.  It is also a credit to him that he managed to complete our Accounts using a manual book keeping system something which is almost unheard of in today’s computer world. 
Where are we today?  When we visited Stan in hospital at Swaffham his first words were “Don’t worry I am still going to carry on as Treasurer” This demonstrated his commitment and dedication to Norfolk Bowls Association.  Unfortunately, circumstances did not allow this to happen and his priorities have changed.  He must now concentrate on his own health, and also caring for Cherry, and wish them both a speedy return to full health and send our best wishes to them for 2017.
It was at our October management Meeting that we learned of Stan’s resignation.  In the absence of a qualified successor, the management Committee had to act quickly to prepare our 2016 Accounts and deal with the Affiliations and Subscriptions to ensure that the correct entries and payments to Bowls England were made to enable us to play in the Middleton Cup next year and all the national Competitions.  An informal finance sub-committee comprising Chairman Colin Brown, Hon Secretary John Ottaway, Hon Competition Secretary John George and Hon Match Secretary David Naunton, was formed to look at immediate issues.  This committee has now met on 3 occasions.  It has been agreed that Colin and David will act as “Joint Acting Treasurers” to handle our day to day matters and for the time being this arrangement is working well.  Colin and I have worked on the Accounts which have been circulated and are satisfied that they cover all the items of income and expenditure incurred during the year and represent an accurate view of our financial position.  Hansells sponsorship was reduced considerably this year.  Previously we had received £2,000 plus “add ons” including printing Score Cards, Printing the Competitions Supplement, financial contributions towards the Hansells Bales Cup and the Hansells League.  They also provided photographic services at our Annual Luncheon and subsequent PR coverage in the Eastern Daily Press. This year the sponsorship was reduced to £1,500 with no additional support apart from £100 towards catering costs.  We are therefore looking towards gaining an additional sponsor and we hope to be in a position to open negotiations in January 2017.
The Report was Proposed by Richard Church, Seconded by Peter Bird and all approved.  


	6)
	REPORT ON BENEVOLENT FUND:  “Acting Joint Treasurer” – David Naunton 
The Benevolent Fund continues to be in a healthy condition, thanks to the generosity of all the Clubs who make donations every year.  Applications for Grants continue to be received and any member or Club Secretary who knows of anyone who would benefit from a grant should contact the Hon. Secretary with details to enable the application to be considered.



	7
8)
	REPORTS FROM:

a) Hon. Match Secretary                             – David Naunton (circulated)

b) Hon. Competition Secretary                  – John George (circulated)

c) Hon. League Secretary                           – Tony Dunton (circulated)

d) Press Officer                                             – John Ottaway (circulated)

e) Middleton Cup Manager                        – Brian Taylor (circulated)

f) Visiting Tourists Liaison Officer             – Richard Banks (circulated)

g) County Coach                                           – Brian Deakins (circulated)
Additional Comment on the reports as follows:

a) Hon Match Secretary David advised that attempts to arrange additional Friendly matches against different Counties had not been possible, but he would try again next year.

b) Hon Competition Secretary John complemented John Ottaway on winning the County Singles Championship for the 10th time, a remarkable achievement. The two new competitions - Junior Pairs would be played over 18 ends and would be a ‘whole County draw’.  Entrants need not be from the same Club.  The Senior Fours would be played in areas and comprise 21 ends.  Both competitions would have ‘play by dates’ not fixed dates.

c) Hon League Secretary Tony advised that this would be his last report after 10 years’ service to the County, and he thanked everyone for their help over the years.

d) Press Officer John said he always puts report in to the Press but has no control over them.  Details are also posted on our website, and he thanked Alan Covell for keeping this updated.

e) No additional comment

f) Visiting Tourist Liaison Officer Richard could not be present, but he had advised that there are 11 visiting teams to Norfolk in 2017. 
NOTICE OF MOTIONS

Introduced by Hon. Secretary John Ottaway

i) The details have been with the Clubs for some time and were raised at the Clubs Meeting in 
September where the majority were in favour of the changes being made.

The changes include:-
i)Allowing the wearing of shorts 
Following the change introduced by BE, the wearing of shorts is becoming more prevalent with many Counties now permitting the wearing the shorts so maybe this is the time to change  our rules to allow these and I and the Management Committee feel we should move with the times and make the change. The wearing of shorts was common at the National Championships and I must admit with the weather they did look good.  I would stress that Clubs do have the final say and if their rules do not permit the wearing of shorts then they cannot be worn. So even if this particular changed is passed, control still rests with the Clubs. As I said I feel as a County we should move with the times and I hope your Club will support the change being proposed. I would add:-

BE Guidance notes on shorts have already be issued to Clubs

The rule changes proposed only relate to our County Championships & nothing else

I plan to ask Clubs for confirm if they are to allow shorts prior to the start of the season and then to post this on the Club details on the website so this information is readily available

The plan is to issue a brief guidance note to all competitors with their first round scorecard saying that if they intend wearing shorts then they must check with Club as to whether shorts are permitted.

This Motion was proposed by Management Committee, seconded by Roger Preston and all were in favour.

ii) New Regulations covering the Junior Pairs and Senior Fours Championships.  

These documents cover some 12/13 pages from Bowls England and the brief details have been outlined in Agenda item 7 b above.  ONLY the winners and not the Runners up go through to National Finals.  These events could be subject to any changes brought in by Bowls England in April, but subject to these changes, if any, agreement is sought for us to run these two new competitions.
The Motion was proposed by Management Committee, seconded by David Woods and all agreed.

iii) A general ‘tidy up’ of the rules to state how the Championships are run.

The Motion was proposed by Management Committee, seconded by Barry Cocks and all agreed. 


	 9)

10)

11)

12)

13)

14)

15)

16)

17)


	ELECTION OF OFFICERS FOR 2017
President – Colin Brown (by succession)

Outgoing President Richard Church thanked members of the Management Committee individually for their help and support during his year of office.  In handing over the President’s chain of office to Colin he wished him all the best for 2017. Colin congratulated Richard on his successful year and welcomed Alan Willer as his Senior Vice President.  Colin also asked for nominations for the role of Junior Vice President which has now become vacant.
Senior Vice President – Alan Willer (by succession)

Colin presented the SVP medallion to Alan Willer.

Junior Vice President – no nomination

Anyone interested in this position is asked to contact the Hon. Secretary
Chairman of Management Committee – Colin Brown (nominated by Diss & District BC)

Proposed by Richard Church, seconded by Michael Howard, all in favour

Hon. Secretary – John Ottaway (nominated by Wymondham Dell Bowls Club) 

Proposed by John Mason, seconded by Mick Hayden, all in favour

Hon. Assistant Secretary – David Naunton (nominated by Wymondham Dell Bowls Club) 

Proposed by Richard Church, seconded by John George, all in favour

Hon. Treasurer -  no nomination
In the absence of a nomination, the Management Committee has nominated David Naunton & Colin Brown to act as joint Acting Treasurers and this will be discussed and ratified at the next Management Committee Meeting
Hon. Match Secretary – David Naunton (nominated by Wymondham Dell Bowls Club) 

Proposed by John George, seconded by Richard Church, all in favour

Hon. Assistant Match Secretary – no nomination
This position was previously held by Derek Talbot who has decided to stand down.  Derek has worked for the Association for many years during which time he has served as Match Secretary, Assistant Match Secretary and President.  We are very grateful to Derek for the contributions he has made to the Association.  This position remains vacant – anyone interested should contact the Hon. Secretary.

Hon. Competition Secretary – John George (nominated by Wymondham Dell Bowls club) 

Proposed by Mick Harvey, seconded by Tony Dunton, all in favour

Hon. League Secretary – Mark Elliott (nominated by Acle St Edmund BC)

Tony Dunton has held this position over a number of year and we owe Tony a vote of thanks for all his hard work regarding the League over this period. We are pleased that Mark has been nominated and I am sure you will give him your full support as he joins the Management Team.

Proposed by Tony Dunton, seconded by Mick Hayden, all in favour

Chairman Colin presented the League Secretary medallion to Mark and welcomed him to Management
There are vacancies for JVP, Treasurer & Assistant Match Secretary which the newly elected Management Committee will be seeking to fill in the coming weeks and should any members be interested in any of these positions then the Hon. Secretary will be more than pleased to provide more information.

APPOINTMENTS BY THE MEN’s MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 

Delegate to Bowls England – John Ottaway 

This is confirmation of the appointment made by Management Committee so no vote is required.

Note - the Middleton Cup & Under 25 Managers (Brian Taylor & Jake Willgress) were elected at the December 2015 AGM for a 3 year period.

NON-MANAGEMENT APPOINTMENTS FOR 2016 

These are confirmation of appointments by the Management Committee so no vote is required

Press Officer – John Ottaway (nominated by Wymondham Dell Bowls Club) 

Visiting Tourist Liaison Officer - Richard Banks (nominated by Wymondham Dell Bowls Club) 

County Tour Manager – Brian Howes (recommendation of Management Committee) 

Greens Inspection Committee – Bryan Bailey (Co-ordinator)( recommendation of Management Committee)

Greens Maintenance Advisory Officer – Brian Taylor (recommendation of Management Committee) 

Eastern Counties Co-ordinator – Don Whyatt (recommendation of Management Committee) 

Child Protection Officer – no nomination
This position was held by Ken Adey who has decided to stand down. We are sincerely grateful to Ken for his work in this very important role. We really need someone to fill this position to ensure that we conform to the appropriate regulations & processes. Child Protection & Safeguarding has been in the news recently with other sports and we must ensure that we conform to the appropriate safeguarding regulations.  Bowls England do give a bursary amounting to 50% of the course fee for club & county officials who go through the safeguarding training.  Anyone interested in attending the course should contact the Hon. Secretary in the first instance. The Hon. Secretary is likely to go through the training in 2017 as part of his Bowls England International Selector role.

Webmaster – Allan Covell (recommendation by Management Committee)

County Coach – Brian Deakins (recommendation of Management Committee 

County Umpire Co-ordinator – Roger Jarvis (recommendation of Management Committee)  (EUBA  Eastern Area Committee Representative – Bob Penny) 

GROUP APPOINTMENTS FOR 2017 


These are confirmation of appointments made the 4 Groups so no vote is required

Group Representatives:-

Group 1 - John Mason 

Group 2 - Roger Greef 

Group 3 - Malcolm Struthers 

Group 4 - Don Whyatt 

Group Friendly Match Selection Committee:- 

Group 1 – Bill Windsor 

Group 2 – Roger Greef

Group 3 - Barry Cocks 

Group 4 - Don Whyatt 

ELECTION OF  BENEVOLENT FUND COMMITTEE: 

Trustees – N J Fox, G Butler, B Howes 

Secretary – John Ottaway 

Treasurer – vacant 

Committee – Ken Ince, Derek Talbot 

The structure of the Benevolent Fund Officers is to be reviewed in the new year, and in the meantime we would appreciate confirmation that the above be elected  ‘en bloc’.
Proposed by Mick Hayden, seconded by John Mason, all in favour 

APPOINTMENT OF AUDITORS – Larking Gowen 

Chairman Colin introduced this item by quoting from our Constitution

Extract from the Norfolk Bowls Association Constitution:-

16. Honorary Treasurer and Honorary Secretary

(a) The Gender Honorary Secretaries shall keep a record of all the business transacted at the Gender
 Annual and Management Committee meetings and shall submit to the Gender Annual Meeting
 reports of the proceedings of the Association since the previous Annual Meeting.              

(b) The Gender Honorary Treasurers shall submit to the Gender Annual Meeting a precise account of the income and expenditure to 30th September ‘Subject to Audit’.

(c) A professional Auditor will be elected at the Annual Meeting. 

(d) Copies of the Statement of Income and Expenditure Account shall be sent to the Gender Officers of each Management Committee, the Delegates and the Honorary Secretary of each affiliated club 28 days before the Annual Meeting.
Upon checking the 2015 Accounts we noticed that Larking Gowen do not carry out a full audit.  Their report states, “We have examined the attached accounts for the year ended 30th September 2015, which have been approved by yourselves.  In accordance with your instructions, we have compiled these accounts from the accounting records and information and explanations supplied to us.  Income cannot be fully controlled until entered in the accounting records and is not therefore susceptible to independent verification.
Subject to the above, the accounts are in accordance with the books, records and information supplied to us”.  They charged us £654 for carrying out this work.  The Finance sub committee did not feel that this represented good value in view of the Association Turnover and we are recommending a different arrangement.  We feel that our accounts should be independently examined by a qualified person who is not a member of the Management Committee, and we would like your approval to take this action.
This proposition was seconded by John Winup and all in favour.

ELECTION OF HONORARY LIFE MEMBER 

President Colin presented the Life Member/President’s plaque to outgoing President Richard, who was grateful for the award.
MEN’s COUNTY LUNCHEON and TROPHY PRESENTATION  11th October 2016 

Hon. Secretary John advised that the Luncheon went very well and was attended by 120 guests.  This was the first year that the photography was not provided by Hansells and we are grateful to Brian Grint for taking for taking the photographs for us.  These are now on our website.  The 2017 Luncheon will be at the same venue (Holiday Inn – Norwich Airport) on Sunday 8th October 2017 and details will be sent to Clubs in due course.
COUNTY TOUR 2016 – Richard Church (President 2016)

Richard thanked Tour manager Brian Howes for organising his Tour to York which had been very successful and enjoyed by all tourists and he thanked them all for their support.  Colin’s Tour next year will be to Bournemouth and so far 34 bookings have been made.
This completed the formal part of the Meeting which Chairman Colin closed at 10.45am.
At the “Open Forum” following the Meeting, no issues were raised by delegates.

Hon Secretary John advised the following matters:
The next Clubs Meeting will be in March/April, probably at County Arts as it is difficult to find other suitable venues convenient to all Clubs.  Please advise of any issues for discussion

The Closing Date for BE National Competitions, which need to be done online, is 1st February 2017
BE Yearbooks – order forms were sent to Clubs on 30 Nov – return by 13th Jan please

BE Men’s Annual Dinner is on 25th February 2017 –orders are needed by 10th January please for anyone interested in attending
NBA Website update. Club Contacts are in the course of being updated, please check that we hold the correct contact details as these will also be used for inclusion in the 2017 BE Yearbook

Hansells scorecards – a few are still available and any remaining will be brought to the next Club’s Meeting.  These are the last that Hansells will provide.


	
	The Meeting closed at 10.50am with thanks to County Arts club for the use of their facilities.

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	


